MINUTES

City of Newport Planning Commission Work Session Newport City Hall Council Chambers by Video Conference February 28, 2022 6:00 p.m.

<u>Planning Commissioners Present by Video Conference</u>: Jim Patrick, Bob Berman, Lee Hardy, Braulio Escobar, Jim Hanselman, Gary East, and Bill Branigan.

<u>PC Citizens Advisory Committee Members Present by Video Conference</u>: Dustin Capri, and Greg Sutton.

<u>City Staff Present by Video Conference</u>: Community Development Director (CDD), Derrick Tokos; and Executive Assistant, Sherri Marineau.

- 1. Call to Order. Chair Patrick called the Planning Commission work session to order at 6:00 p.m.
- 2. New Business.
- A. Outline of Housekeeping Amendments Addressing 2021 Legislation. Tokos reviewed the initial take on areas in the Newport Municipal Code (NMC) that would need to be amended to implement changes to state law from the 2021 Oregon legislative session and one bill from the 2022 short session that would likely pass. The City was required to apply the statutes directly if it had not adopted the language into its municipal code. Tokos explained the Commission was looking at housekeeping to ensure that Newport's code picked up required language and they didn't miss something when assisting the public.

Tokos reviewed the HB 2008 amendment that required local governments to allow non-profit religious organizations to construct affordable housing on commercial property where it was adjacent to a residentially zoned parcel/lot. Hanselman expressed concerns that this section seemed to be specifically worded for religious entities and didn't allow for secular non-profits. He wondered if this was in violation of first amendment constitutional rights. Hanselman didn't know why non-profits that weren't religious seemed to be shut out of this. He thought they should include all non-profits. Hanselman thought the City Attorney would have information on this. Tokos noted that this was the focus on this legislation and noted that SB 8 got into other types of non-profits. The two had an inter relationship that the city would need to pick up in the code amendments. Hanselman thought they were benefitted by all non-profits having access to this. Berman agreed and didn't think there was any logical reason why it should be limited to religious organizations. Tokos noted in the end it wouldn't be.

Tokos asked for comments on water dependent and water related use categories to clarify if one or both were categorized as industrial use. He thought they needed to make it clear that water dependent properties were classified as industrial and therefore could not be coopted for affordable housing. Affordable housing was important but the city have a finite amount of water properties. Patrick thought they should leave it tied up as industrial especially because the areas weren't good locations for affordable housing. There was general agreement to write this up to say water related and water dependent were classified as industrial use.

Tokos reviewed the SB 8 amendments. SB 8 gave the definition for "affordable housing" as 80 percent of median family income and expanded the locations where affordable housing must be allowed to include land owned by a public body, including publicly owned industrial sites, and property zoned for public use. Hanselman asked how they would deal with the 80 percent and 60 percent because the HB and SB were different in what the percentage was in terms of affordability. Tokos thoughts were to go with the 60 percent because it was more common and use 80 percent as a threshold that would trigger for some of the provisions being discussed. Tokos noted they would have to allow affordable housing on public properties adjacent to land zones for residential use, which the city had properties like this. Berman asked if this would be a public effort instead of private developers. Tokos confirmed it was a public effort. The City Council had periodic discussions on what they could do to shuffle city inventory to help. They had made property available for affordable housing, such as the duplex next to City Hall. Tokos asked the Commission if they wanted to prohibit affordable housing on nonresidential properties in a tsunami hazard zone. Escobar and Capri agreed. Berman didn't like it because they didn't prevent housing in these areas and didn't see why affordable housing had any significant differences. Tokos rephrased that the City could prohibit affordable housing on "nonresidential" properties in hazard areas, and they didn't generally allow housing in these areas already. Branigan asked what the definition of hazard area was. Tokos explained in the context of State legislation it was anything they had under Goal 7 hazards including flood plains, geologic hazards areas, and tsunami hazard areas. Patrick asked if wildfires were included. Tokos explained they could do this but they really didn't have any inventory to designate wildfire risks. He stated he would put together language that would limit the scope of this on nonresidential in a tsunami hazard area.

Tokos reviewed HB 2583 that prohibited local governments from imposing occupancy limits based upon familial or non-familial relationships. He then reviewed HB 3261 that required local governments to allow hotels and motels to be converted for affordable housing or emergency shelter use.

Tokos reviewed HB 2560 that required local governments provide the public the opportunity to participate at public hearings by telephone or video, and to submit testimony electronically, including during a hearing. He then reviewed amendments to HB 3109 that required local governments to allow child care centers in all commercial and industrial zones, except heavy industrial zoned areas. Tokos reviewed the amendments to HB 2607 that provided that construction excise taxes cannot be applied to residential housing being constructed to replace housing destroyed or damaged by natural disaster.

Tokos reviewed HB 2809 that required that local governments allow a recreational vehicle (RV) on a lot/parcel where the dwelling had been destroyed or damaged by natural disaster. Hanselman asked if there were term limits for the length of stay. Tokos explained it could be a maximum of 24 months. Berman requested that a definition for "natural disasters" be added. Tokos would look at the definitions to give clarity. Branigan asked if there was anything included to accommodate sanitation for parked RVs. Tokos didn't recall there being anything but thought there was language for them to connect to services. He would look into it.

Tokos reviewed SB 405 that prohibited local governments from barring the reestablishment of a non-conforming use due to discontinuance if a state or local emergency order limited or prohibited reestablishment of the use. Patrick asked for an example on this. Tokos thought they created the bill so nonconforming housing that had been burned down would be discontinued if they didn't rebuild in 12 months.

Tokos reviewed HB 4064-A which was a bill that appeared likely to pass in the coming weeks during

the 2022 legislative short session, and could be picked up with this package. The version of the bill will be released shortly. Tokos explained this was for a new class of kit homes that were being developed that where built at the manufacture and then assembled on the property. These were not built to HUD standards like traditional manufactured dwellings. Patrick asked what standards they were built to. Tokos explained they were being built to different standards depending on who was building them. The way the Building Codes Division was dealing with it was to create a registration process where builders showed they can meet the Oregon Building Code standards. If they did, they were put on a list where the city could green light them based on a foundation on a lot in Newport. East asked if this covered storage container homes and 3-D printed homes. Tokos confirmed that storage container homes would be included but he didn't know about 3-D printing. He would have to look into it. Tokos noted another piece of the HB took out the statutory manufacture dwelling standards that could be applied when putting a manufactured dwelling on a lot outside of a park. We had these in our code and they mirrored the statute, but we needed to take out anything that wasn't clear and objective. Branigan asked if commercial buildings had to adhere to the HUD standards or if they were different. Tokos explained that HUD standards were generally for manufactured dwellings. He would prepare a set of code revisions for the next meeting to pick up the issues they had been discussing.

3. Unfinished Business.

A. <u>Draft 2022/23 City Council Goals.</u> Tokos reviewed the City Council goals for Fiscal Year 2022-23. He asked for thoughts on the goals from the Commissioners to provide feedback to the Council. Berman pointed out that Goals A-6 and A-8 weren't included in the Transportation System Plan (TSP) at all. He asked if they could be added to the project list. Tokos reported that the trolley wasn't included in the TSP but it was in the Parking Study. It wasn't called a trolley in the TSP, it was called a rapid transit run in the Nye Beach, Bayfront, and City Center. Berman thought this needed to be synced up with the TSP. Tokos confirmed it was included and would take a closer look at it. He reminded that anything to do with the highways needed to be vetted with ODOT first.

Branigan asked if putting in a safety crosswalk near the movie theater was included. Tokos confirmed there was a project included and there was a capital project sheet in the proposed budget that would fund this.

Escobar asked if they were looking for funding to buy properties or condemn the properties for watersheds. Tokos explained the first step was to do a plan on how they were managing the watershed and what sites should be priority for acquisition. Then, once they know which ones they would be acquiring, they would put together the funding for it. Hanselman asked if there was a ball park on the amount of acreage they were talking about. Tokos explained there were a number of properties in the watershed and not all were equal. Some had tributary connects on them, and others were on the outskirts of the watershed and not as valuable. There was another side of this to ask when they acquire the land, would they be just holding it or allowing groups like the Community Forest Association to do sustainable harvesting of forests, and to determine what was made available for recreational purposes. These were the kinds of decisions that needed to be made in a plan to manage the watershed.

Berman asked if Rogue had figured things out and were sending the correct effluent to the system. Tokos reported this had progressed and he understood that their pretreatment system was operable at that time. Berman asked that the Commission be kept up to date on this. A discussion ensued regarding the types of uses that major players in the city had an impact to the solids issue to the system, and the ability for the system to function correctly. Hanselman suggested that as constructive criticism of the City Council goals they should suggest they look at the heavy users of the wastewater treatment and

the users that impacted the wastewater treatment more than residential customers. Tokos asked if there was general consensus with the Commission to pass along the comment to the Council. The Commission was in general agreement with this.

Berman pointed out that he didn't know what "Listos" training was for Goal E-2 was and thought it should be defined. Tokos didn't know the definition but would address it.

Tokos reviewed the homeless taskforce goal next. Escobar asked if they were creating a permanent homeless community rather than a transitory event. Tokos explained what this was trying to do was to come up with a homeless shelter to provide services to the homeless.

Berman pointed out that that Goal G-2 should be December 31, 2022, not 2021. Patrick asked if Goal G-4 would allow the public to see the City's GIS system. Tokos explained they would have to be careful with what they put out to the public so people didn't take it as gospel.

Berman noted that the last bullet under Goal B, additional ideas not prioritized, it needed a hyphen. He also noted that he didn't know what a DEI action plan was and thought it needed a definition.

- **B.** <u>Updated Planning Commission Work Program.</u> Tokos noted that there were a few things that were pushed back on the work program schedule because the TSP draft wasn't complete. The executive summary hadn't been completed and the Project Advisory Committee didn't want to make a decision until it had been done. Once it was done the Committee would make a recommendation and then the Commission would initiate the legal process to begin to work through the adoption process.
- 4. Adjourn. The meeting adjourned at 7:06 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Sherri Marineau, Executive Assistant